
Please Note:  These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 3, 2023, at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas    
D. Cruson                 3  Staff   

 J. Kuzma                          
J. Larkin                    

 A. Plante 
 K. Kunzweiler (absent) 
 D. Godino (absent)  
 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m.  
Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss the 
transportation contract and invite Mr. Melillo, Mrs. Vadas, and Attorney Laurann Askloff from 
Shipman and Goodwin.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session  
Executive session began at 6:06 p.m.  
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to close the executive session at 7:00 p.m.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda, which 
includes the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski sent the Board this year’s calendar to verify their sub-committee 
meeting dates and referred to the December 30 Newtown Bee which includes what the Board of 
Education has done this past year. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo reported that Chartwell was kicking off their new “Mood 
Boost Program” January 10th which brings new food to our students that impact various moods.  
Chorus concerts are coming up this month at the elementary schools and our athletes are 
participating in sports events almost every night during the winter months. 
 
There were no committee reports. 
Item 6 – Presentations 
Weight Training Curriculum: 
Dr. Kim Longobucco joined Newtown High School physical education teachers Kathy Davey 
and Laura McLean who presented this curriculum.   
 
Mrs. Kuzma asked about the frequency of classes. 
Ms. McLean said it was just a course taken by juniors and seniors but now is offered to 
sophomores.  The class meets six days out of an eight-day rotation. 
 



Board of Education    -2-    January 3, 2023 
 
Mr. Ramsey stated it was an incredible class and asked if the facilities were adequate.     
Ms. McLean reported that our fitness center is as nice as those in colleges. 
Ms. Zukowski asked how this course is handled with students who have disabilities. 
Ms. McLean said we can accommodate a student in a wheelchair because we have other things 
to use besides the equipment.     
 
Dr. Longobucco noted that the point of this class is to make students fitness conscious when 
they graduate.  In PE 1 they do a small unit in the fitness center and have a choice later on. 
She mentioned that the Capstone Projects are being presented next Monday through Thursday 
from 6 to 8 PM. 
 
Student Performance Overview: 
Mrs. Uberti stated that this overview was a follow-up to her October presentation. 
Mr. Vouros thanked Mrs. Uberti for her presentation, which was phenomenal and 
comprehensive.  It will help tremendously when we do the budget because we have a good 
handle on what is going on the district.   
 
Mr. Ramsey echoed what Mr. Vouros said about this comprehensive report.  He is interested in 
the motivating factors between teachers and students.  Regarding school rounds, he asked if 
Mrs. Uberti has seen certain interactions in classes that make students want to learn more. 
 
Mrs. Uberti reported that is seen almost every time in every classroom.  Without a doubt, being 
in the classroom is the greatest indicator.  This year the joy of teachers and students and the 
level of engagement and questions students ask are amazing.  We also gave a climate survey 
at the end of the end of last year and the results were very positive and teachers very 
complimentary of administrators.  We were derailed by Covid but we are in a really good place 
now.   
Mr. Ramsey said teachers and students need to be complimented for dealing with everything 
we have gone through in Newtown. 
 
Mrs. Larkin said this was one of the best presentations she has seen since being on the Board.  
We are all here because we love children.  This was a good, in-depth report.  When we talk 
about measuring what success looks like this was a reminder to also consider more than a test 
score. She was glad to hear that so much is working.   
 
Mrs. Kuzma thanked her for this informative presentation.  It was eye opening to see where we 
need to move and what goals to set. 
Mr. Vouros was pleased to know that magic has entered classrooms in the middle school.  
Many people have reported the happiness and productivity going on in those rooms. 
 
Ms. Zukowski stated that Mrs. Uberti was wonderful and brings so much value to the district.  
She said this Board is committed to supporting your efforts to ensure our students are 
completely successful.  We want to understand where your needs are and where your 
successes are.  She wants to have annual reports that will highlight that information.  She 
referred to slide #3 and wants to focus on academics, social emotional health and wellness, 
good citizens, instructional walks, and climate survey and wants a presentation on them.  She 
referred to slide #6 about next generation accountability and asked how we know if students are 
meeting their academic potential.  How do we know if the programs are being effective, if that  
money might be better spent, and if there might be better options for the schools.     
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Ms. Zukowski further stated that when Mrs. Uberti spoke about all of the various disruptions to 
learning and in looking at the performance study Ms. Zukowski had done, she was surprised the 
disruptions were so broad to include every single grade from 2010 to 2019.  She couldn’t 
understand how an event at one school would impact every single grade for 10 years and when 
Mrs. Uberti stated that it caused disruption to the administration and the staff climate, it made  
much more sense.  There will always be exceptions but hoped we can go forward and start 
building rather than always having to react.  It’s all about having what we need to be sure each 
student meet their potential.   
 
Mr. Melillo said determining student performance is not the school that a teacher went to or the 
professional development they attended.  It’s the relationships they have built with their 
students.  Teachers caring and practice will get high performing students.  During our walk-
through’s we see joy in the classrooms.  We have a team of administrators and staff members 
who care.  Mrs. Uberti has done a fantastic job with curriculum and instruction and brought 
passion to her presentation. We have come together as a team working though obstacles and 
as a team will continue doing what is best for students. He thanked Mrs. Uberti for a wonderful 
presentation. 
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
Second Read of Spanish 5 and 6 Curriculum: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Spanish 5 Curriculum.  
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the Spanish 6 Curriculum.  
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Strategic Plan Update: 
Mr. Melillo reported the Strategic Plan Committee will meet January 9 at 8:00 a.m.  We are 
looking at January 26, 30 and February 2 for the focus group meetings.  He will be sending 
invites to the entire community for these virtual focus meetings.  When we get the results of 
these meetings, we will decide if we should meet in smaller groups. 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
Discussion and Possible Action on Extending Free Lunch Program: 
Mrs. Vadas reported that, if we extend the program through January 20, the cost would be 
$56,000, and, if we continue through the end of February, the cost would be $164,000.  She 
recommends extending for another month, which would be good for the community.   
 
Mrs. Larkin agreed and wants to continue to pass that relief onto the families as long as we can.   
 
Mr. Cruson was concerned that it might cause confusion when we keep moving the date and 
asked if March 3 is the absolute end of the extension. 
Mrs. Vadas would recommend that this is the last installment for subsidizing this program.   
 
Ms. Zukowski said there was a deadline for the free and reduced meal sign-up and asked if we 
got full participation for those who were able to participate.  
Mrs. Vadas said it would be hard to get that count but noted that we are at about 13% 
participation. 
Ms. Zukowski asked the balance in the account. 
Mrs. Vadas said our maximum balance is about $575,000.  We are over that now but it does 
fluctuate. Once we support this program through March 3rd it will bring us down to about 
$550,000. 
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Mrs. Kuzma asked that when it ends March 3 if free and reduced lunch applications are not 
submitted if that option was no longer available. 
 
Mr. Melillo said it wasn’t because the cut-off to apply was October 12.  The number of 
applications are close to where we have been historically.  If we go back after the March 3rd 
deadline, those who applied will still get free and reduced lunches. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve extending the Free Lunch 
Program as presented through March 3, 2023.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Minutes of December 20, 2022: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
December 20, 2022. Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:42 p.m. 
 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ______________________________ 
           Donald Ramsey 
               Secretary 





















































































































































































































































Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on December 20, 2022, at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas    
D. Cruson                 5  Staff   

 J. Kuzma                17  Public    
J. Larkin                    

 A. Plante 
 K. Kunzweiler  
 D. Godino  
 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.  
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the correspondence report.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski noted that we will have two active and three ad-hoc committees in 
place which include Strategic Plan with Ms. Kuzma and Mr. Vouros, Planning the Hawley Move 
Committee with Mr. Vouros, Extracurriculur Activities Committee with Mrs. Plante, Educational 
Personnel Contract Negotiations with Mrs. Larkin, and Custodial/Maintenance Contract 
Negotiations with Mr. Ramsey.   She spoke about the CABE Legislative Priorities for this year 
and that she attended a meeting this morning with Mr. Melillo, Mrs. Uberti, Mr. Vouros, Marty 
Foncello, Mitch Bolinsky and Tony Hwang regarding recent legislation effecting our district.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: Mr. Melillo gave an update on transportation and the current driver 
shortage as we continue to look at possible solutions. He thanked the community for their 
flexibility and patience.  The National Association of Music Merchants Foundation recognized 
Newtown Public Schools as one of the 2022 Best Communities for Music Education for the 
outstanding efforts by teachers, administrators, parents and community leaders in their support 
of music education.  He introduced Chris Moretti, Hawley principal and Tracy Galassi, grade 3 
teacher at Hawley.  Mrs. Galassi introduced Sarah Annesley, also a teacher, and students 
Kaelyn Albert, Ellie Veneziano, Emmett Featherstone, Brynn Kuzma, Braxton Kuzma and 
Benicio Depaola.  She started this kindness project seven years ago with acts of kindness for 
the community and families to earn money to give to others who need it.  They donated 60 pairs 
of pajamas and 60 squishmallows this year.  Each child spoke about why this project made 
them cheerful.  The Board thanked the teachers and students. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Vouros noted that the Curriculum and Instruction Committee met December 13 regarding 
the Spanish Grades 5 and 6 curriculum for discussion tonight and the Weight Training 
curriculum which will be presented at the January 3 meeting. 
 
Mrs. Plante reported that the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee met December 9 and, 
because no applicants fit the role, the committee was in favor of hiring Kellen Nixon and his firm  
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as the consultant.  There was a presentation on professional development for DEI and they 
discussed edits on the DEI charge. 
 
Mrs. Larkin reported that the CFF Committee met last Thursday and discussed transportation 
and the Hawley HVAC project which is on time and on budget.  They also discussed extending 
the lunch program for another few weeks to provide families with free lunches a bit longer.   
 
Mr. Cruson noted that the Policy Committee met December 13 and discussed handling the list 
of protected classes within our policies and spoke to Shipman and Goodwin about making that a 
definition in our policy book.  They also discussed the personnel policy about computer network 
use and the social media and freedom of speech policies.  The meeting dates for next year are 
the second and fourth Wednesdays of each month from 9:00 to 10:30 a.m. 
 
Mr. Ramsey attended the concert at Newtown High School which included various chorus 
groups and greatly enjoyed the performances.       
Mrs. Larkin said she and Mrs. Kuzma enjoyed observing a project adventure class at the middle 
school.  
 
Student Reports: 
Mr. Godino reported that last week the National Honor Society hosted a Holiday Book Swap and 
are currently hosting a book drive with donations to be sent to local children’s hospitals.  The 
yearbook staff are finalizing details of the 2022-2023 yearbook.  The hockey team named 
captains and had their first game against Norwalk.   
 
Ms. Kunzweiler noted that several students visited the White House regarding the 10-year 
anniversary of the Sandy Hook tragedy.  NHS choir concerts are being held and the college and 
career center hosted a senior celebration day for the students’ hard work during the busy 
application season.   
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending November 30, 2022.  Mrs. Plante seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Mrs. Vadas presented the report and transfers. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Plante moved to reconsider the previous vote.  Mr. Ramsey seconded. 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to amend the motion to include approving transfers.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Vote on motion as amended: Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Vadas gave an update on the food service and reported we are funding $5,000 to $7,000 
per day because the Smart Funds for free lunches ran out December 9.  If we end this program 
January 20, the cost would be about $56,000. To extend this to the end of February, the cost 
would be approximately $164,000.  This item will be added to the January 3 agenda.   
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
Spanish 5/6 Curriculum: 
Nicole Justiniano, Reed Spanish teacher, presented the curriculum for fifth and sixth grades.   
 
Mrs. Plante asked how these classes fit in day to day. 
Ms. Justiniano replied that she sees the students once every 6 school days for 44 minutes. 
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ELL Update: 
Kara DeBartolo and Nikki Theodosiou, ELL teacher, provided an overview of the Connecticut 
English Language Learners program and assessment, the professional development for 
teachers, and outreach programs during the year. 
 
Mrs. Kuzma asked if there was a process to pair up new students with existing students. 
Ms. Theodosiou said the schools are addressing the challenges for these students.  The buddy 
system is set up at the middle and high schools to help the new students. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked why some parents refuse the extra help and if we should allow this to happen. 
Ms. Theodosiou said parents refuse because they don’t want their child taken out of their 
classrooms  
Mr. Melillo said some parents feel extra support is offensive depending on their culture. 
 
Ms. Zukowski questioned multi-lingual learners. 
Ms. Theodosiou said they are students proficient in other languages. 
Ms. Zukowski asked what happens if we don’t have someone to be able to help a particular 
student. 
Ms. Theodosiou said we would start with Google Translate and talk through a phone.  It 
depends on body language and visuals so there are ways to communicate. 
 
Mr. Ramsey asked if technology was utilized with these students. 
Ms. Theodosiou said they are not well received at the 7-12 level but the younger grades use 
computers because it can change the language. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what is done when you identify a special education student as opposed to a 
gifted learner. 
Ms. Theodosiou said we have students who are special education and ESL.  It’s collaboration 
with the case manager to be sure language needs are being met on both sides.  We have to 
see if the skill sets are present. 
Mrs. Uberti said Mrs. Theodosiou has been a tremendous asset to the district and has educated 
all of us.  We are lucky to have all of the ELL teachers we have on staff. 
 
COVID-19 Review:   
Mr. Melillo presented a comparison of COVID protocol changes between the summer of 2020 
and winter 2022 highlighting case protocols, notification of cases, attendance monitoring, face 
coverings or masks, class groups and social distancing, transportation regarding seating and 
wearing of masks, and supporting our families.  We have some efficiencies and protocols still in 
place such as virtual meetings, HEPA filtration of air, and encouraging hand washing and 
sanitation.  Obstacles to overcome include interrupted learning, social emotional well-being, 
staff shortages, burnout by staff picking up extra loads to cover classes, hurdles of sustainability 
of programs and services from the State, and traffic delays with many parents bring students to 
school. This overview provides what we are dealing with now, which is close to normal.  We are 
seeing learning happening and enjoyable activities are being held for students.     
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the AP Calculus A/B 
curriculum.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the AP Calculus B/C 
curriculum.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 4111/4211 – 
Recruitment and Selection.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 2151 – Hiring School 
Administrators.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.  

 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 4121 – Substitute 
Teachers.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve to rescind Policy 4-501 – 
Substitute Teachers.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve to rescind Policy 4-501.1 – 
Leave Provisions for Per Diem Substitutes. Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 

 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the 2023 Board of Education 
Schedule of Meetings.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
2023 Standing Committees: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the 2023 Standing 
Committees.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked for questions or concerns about the updated charges for the CFF and DEI 
Committees which there were none so she recommended the Board initiate the changes in 
those two charges.  The C & I Committee and Policy Committee will meet the second and fourth 
weeks of the month.  Social Emotional Health and Wellness will meet the fourth Friday of the 
month, Diversity, Equity and Inclusion will meet the fourth week, Communications Committee 
will meet the first Monday of the month, CFF will meet the Thursday evening before the second 
Board meeting of the month.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Old Business  
Minutes of December 6, 2022: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of December 6, 
2022.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Dr. Karen Tanner, 21 Plumtrees Road, has two children at Head O’Meadow and spoke to her 
about concerns about our reading programs.  She wants to see the money for new programs 
allocated to professional development for teachers and hire a consultant to work on the 
programs during the school year.  
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 9 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:26 p.m. 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      _______________________________________ 
                              Donald Ramsey 
              Secretary 


	1-3-23 minutes
	1-3-23 minutes attachment
	Weight Training Curriculum  January 3, 2022
	Spanish Grade 5 Curriculum Dec. 6, 2022
	Spanish Grade 6 Curriculum Dec. 6, 2022
	12-20-22 minutes

